# The China Al and Autonomy Report

A biweekly newsletter on AI and autonomy developments in China

#### Kevin Pollpeter and April Herlevi

Welcome to the China AI and Autonomy Report, a biweekly newsletter published by CNA. Read in browser.

We begin with PRC media discussion of the Russia-Ukraine war and counter UAV operations. The Hong Kong-based *Phoenix News* reports that the Russian military has been successful in downing Ukrainian UAVs with the use of an integrated air defense system combining long-, medium-, and short-range missiles and artillery. An article in the *PLA Daily*, however, discusses some of the difficulties in countering UAVs and concludes that challenges will remain for some time. As for future warfare, a *PLA Daily* article urges its readers to move beyond a mentality focused on mechanized warfare and to focus instead on intellingentized warfare. The *PLA Daily* also carried a lengthy article on the use of "digital twin" technologies to improve the PLA's education, training, command and control, and research and development (R&D). Meanwhile, a student team from the PLA's National University of Defense Technology took two first-place finishes in an international robotics competition held in Bangkok. Moving away from military news, *Guangming Daily* discusses how technology can be used to address grassroots social governance issues. In industry news, both *Fortune* and the *Financial Times* report that venture capital firm Sequoia China will invest a likely record-breaking US\$9 billion in PRC tech startups, focusing on PRC government priorities such as Al.

## **THIS WEEK'S CONTENTS**

| Russia-Ukraine War     | 2 |
|------------------------|---|
| Intelligent Warfare    | 2 |
| Government Policy      | 4 |
| Industry               | 4 |
| Robotics               | 5 |
| Research & Development | 5 |
| Notes                  | 6 |

### **RUSSIA-UKRAINE WAR**

**PRC media discuss lessons learned from Russian counter UAV operations.** An <u>article</u> on the *Phoenix News* website, a Hong Kong-based television network partially owned by the PRC government, reports that the Russian military has shot down more than 100 Ukrainian UAVs, most of them the Turkish-manufactured TB-2, through the effective use of an integrated air defense system.<sup>1</sup> The article claims further that Russian air defenses have been so effective that the Ukrainian military has been forced to conserve its UAVs. According to the report, the Ukrainian military employed UAVs more freely at the beginning of the conflict.

The article attributes Russian success at downing Ukrainian UAVs to the coordinated use of the S-300 (SA-10 Grumble) long-range air defense missile system, the 9K37 (SA-11 Gadfly) medium-range air defense missile systems, the Tor-M2 (SA-15D Gauntlet) short-range air defense missile system, and antiaircraft artillery. The article states that the Tor-M2 has been particularly effective at engaging Ukrainian UAVs, and that the Russian procedure is to hand off engagement responsibilities to an S-300 or 9K37 unit if the UAV is beyond the range of the Tor-M2. For smaller UAVs that may not be worth the cost of a missile, responsibility for engaging the aircraft is handed over to antiaircraft artillery units.

The positive tone of this article differs from that of an article featured in newsletter <u>issue 19</u> that discussed a number of shortcomings with the Russian air defense system's ability to shoot down UAVs, including issues surrounding the cost effectiveness of using missiles to shoot down inexpensive UAVs, the Ukrainian use of multiple UAVs to overwhelm Russia air defenses, and Russian forces' inability to detect Ukrainian UAVs because of their low-radar cross-section.

On the other hand, the *PLA Daily*, the official newspaper of the PLA, <u>concludes</u> that countering UAVs will continue to be difficult for the foreseeable future.<sup>2</sup> The article notes that as the war in Ukraine drags on, counter UAV technologies are receiving more attention. The report discusses the Russian <u>Stupor anti-drone</u> gun (which uses an electromagnetic pulse to disable UAVs) that, according to Russian media reports, has been used in Ukraine. The article states, however, that counter UAV operations can use both kinetic and non-kinetic means.<sup>3</sup> According to the article, UAVs have "had a significant impact on modern warfare, resulting in profound changes in existing combat theory, combat style, and combat environment." Counter UAV operations, however, are hampered by the difficulty in detecting UAVs over long distances, electronic warfare tactics to protect UAVs, and the encryption of signals to control UAVs.

#### **INTELLIGENT WARFARE**

**PLA Daily** article calls for increasing the practical application of AI, big data, and cloud computing. The *PLA Daily* carried an <u>article</u> emphasizing the need for PLA personnel to understand the important changes that will be brought about by intelligentized warfare.<sup>4</sup> According to the article, neither the size of a military nor the amount of equipment it possesses will be the key to winning in future warfare. The article argues, therefore, that the PLA must move beyond thinking and training at the mechanized level to thinking about how to fight intelligentized warfare. The article states that "in recent local wars, intelligent combat has shown the first signs of success and has shown the potential to change the 'rules of the game' of war." The article argues three main points.

**Technology is key to winning war.** The article warns that the US military is planning for 60 percent of its ground platforms to be "intelligentized" by 2030, and that the PLA cannot allow a technological gap to develop between itself and other militaries. As a result, the article urges its readers to take science and technology as the "key point" to winning future wars. In particular, it calls for increasing the practical application of AI, big data, and cloud computing to "unveil" the mystery of intelligent warfare and bring about the effective integration of the land, sea, air, space, electromagnetic, and cyber domains.

**Training should be data driven.** The article recommends developing advanced training tools to improve the effectiveness of training and adds that training should be data-centric and incorporate the latest technologies. In addition, it should focus on creating databases covering strategy and tactics from the command level to the individual service personnel; develop data analytic tools; and increase the use of simulations and wargames.

**Personnel should be trained on AI and autonomous systems.** The article recommends that personnel be trained to use intelligent technologies. In addition, the PLA should match future military needs with training and emphasize the training of personnel who are currently working with traditional technologies. At the same time, the PLA should work to integrate intelligent technologies with existing equipment and to develop new intelligent technologies to shorten the time needed to evolve weapons and equipment from possessing "weak intelligence" to possessing "strong intelligence" and then to possessing, ultimately, "super intelligence."

*PLA Daily* article discusses advantages of using "digital twins" to enhance training, education, command and control, and R&D. The *PLA Daily* carried an <u>article</u> on the advantages of applying "digital twin" technologies to military applications.<sup>5</sup> A digital twin is a digital representation of a real-world entity or system. Digital twins are created by outfitting an actual object with sensors to collect data on its shape, size, and performance, which is then used to create a replica of the object or system in virtual reality. The article discusses four applications for digital twin technologies, discussed below.

**Enhanced education.** Digital twin technologies can be used to create replicas of objects to improve teaching. For example, the article explains how the technology can be used to instruct personnel on how to maintain the AL-31, a Russian-manufactured jet engine used on the PLA Air Force's J-10 fighter aircraft. The article notes that the best way to learn how to maintain a machine is to take it apart physically, but that jet engines are often not available for instruction, and, if they are, are complex systems with tens of thousands of parts. The article adds that using traditional two-dimensional blueprints may not be adequate to reinforce learning effectively. Digital twin technology, on the other hand, allows for the digital visualization of components with complex structures that are not easily physically disassembled, like jet engines. A digital twin can more intuitively show the structure of a machine and how it should be taken apart and can demonstrate virtually how the machine operates, thus making teaching more effective.

**Auxiliary decision-making using a virtual battlefield.** In a more futuristic application, the article states that digital twins can be made of battlefields, which will allow commanders to understand the battlefield situation through a virtual representation updated in real time. Thus, commanders who are not physically present on the battlefield can gain a comprehensive, real-time understanding of the environment that will allow for better decision-making.

**Immersion training.** Digital twin technologies can be used to create a training environment in virtual reality that will allow military personnel to train in seemingly real and dynamic scenarios. According to the article,

digital twin technologies can combine real and virtual elements so that trainees' sense of touch, smell, vision, and hearing are fully immersed, thus significantly improving training.

**Research and development.** Digital twin technologies can also be used in R&D. According to the article, the use of a virtual R&D model based on digital twin technology can help avoid multiple revisions of physical components and can help optimize design solutions. By virtually adjusting specifications, a product can be switched to a specified model for testing, significantly reducing the development and finalization time of new equipment. During operation, real-time monitoring can be achieved by the real-time feedback of sensor data that can be compared with the model's tolerances.

### **GOVERNMENT POLICY**

**PRC State Council approves the creation of a joint conference system to guide implementation of digital economy development.**<sup>6</sup> On July 25, a <u>government circular</u> announced the new system of joint conferences, stating that those meetings would promote big data development and Internet+ initiatives, and organize reform measures for the development of the digital economy.<sup>7</sup> The new joint committee, led by the National Development and Reform Commission, includes 20 organizations, including the Cyberspace Administration of China and the Ministry of Science and Technology, and various regulatory agencies. At least one plenary meeting will be held per year, but "study meetings" on particular topics may also be submitted to the joint committee.

**Big data, AI, cloud computing, and related technologies are touted as key to "cracking the technical code" and modernizing China's responses to social governance problems.** Recent commentary published in *Guangming Daily*, the official newspaper of the Chinese Communist Party Propaganda Department, describes how intelligent applications are crucial to solving grassroots social governance problems. <sup>8</sup> The article describes four main concepts critical for "modernization of people-centered intelligent development." First, party-building must play a leading role; party committees and government departments should plan data systems that break old "data gaps" and link cadres at all levels. Second, data sharing must be emphasized, with the article arguing that integrated data platforms must be developed and used. Third, data security and the legal frameworks must be deepened. In this context, the commentary noted that the <u>2021 Data Security Law of the PRC</u> was an important step for ensuring data security management and privacy.<sup>9</sup> The fourth concept is the "talent environment," which holds that "personnel and salary systems" must adapt and create "talent demand prediction" models and other mechanisms to manage talent better at all levels of government.

#### **INDUSTRY**

**Sequoia China invests US\$9 billion in PRC tech funds.** *Fortune <u>reports</u> that Sequoia China, an affiliate of the Silicon Valley-based venture capital firm Sequoia Capital, has raised a potentially record-breaking US\$9 billion to invest in four PRC tech funds.<sup>10</sup> The amount may be the largest ever raised by a single firm to invest in PRC startups. The investment comes at a time when Beijing's crackdown on big tech has reduced the value of PRC tech stocks by \$1.5 trillion since late 2020.* 

Sequoia China is led by Neil Shen, who is the only venture capitalist delegate to the Chinese People's Consultative Conference (CPCC). <u>According to the *Financial Times*</u>, Shen gave a speech at the annual CPCC

session in March that was interpreted as outlining Sequoia China's investment priorities. In that speech, Shen reportedly recommended that China invest in "deep tech," such as AI and robotics, and "hard tech," such as electric vehicle batteries and semiconductors. If the reporting is correct, Sequoia China's move could mark a shift in its investment strategy away from consumer-oriented companies to one more aligned with the PRC government's science and technology priorities.<sup>11</sup> Previously, the firm has invested in delivery giant Meituan, ride-hailing service Didi, and the e-commerce giant Alibaba, and introduced US companies LinkedIn and Airbnb to China. Meituan, Didi, and Alibaba have all been fined by the PRC government as part of its crackdown on big tech, and LinkedIn and Airbnb have since left the China market.

#### **ROBOTICS**

**National University of Defense Technology students win "best-in-class" for two of five major categories in an international robotics competition.** *China Military Online*, the PLA's official news and information portal, <u>announced</u> that a National University of Defense Technology (NUDT) team competed in the international robotics competition, known as RoboCup, held in Bangkok, Thailand, on July 11–17.<sup>12</sup> The NUDT team, "NuBot," won best-in-class for search and inspection and for the exploration and mapping scenario. The group of doctoral students developed independent algorithms that allowed the robot to maneuver over stairs and other complex obstacles. The NuBot team's rescue robot featured a low-weight robotic arm weighing 5 kg with a reach of 1.5 meters.

#### **RESEARCH & DEVELOPMENT**

The *Global Times*, a state-owned media outlet with a strong nationalistic bent, <u>reports</u> that the FH-95 electronic warfare UAV has recently conducted a performance test in northwest China.<sup>13</sup> The FH-95, a multirole UAV capable of carrying a 250 kg payload and a 24-hour loiter time, was developed independently by the China Aerospace Science and Technology Corporation's Aerospace Times Feihong Technology Corporation (ATFTC). According to Chen Jianguo, ATFTC's general manager, "drones capable of electronic warfare, reconnaissance, and early warning will become essential in combat as they can conduct remote detection outside the defense area or carry out tactical feints and saturated attacks in coordination with manned aircraft." The article reports that the FH-95 "completed its first test flight in 2017, was delivered to a key client in 2019, and received its first export contract in 2021."



ATFTC promotional material for the FH-95. Source: "Stealth Drones, Cruise Missiles, CASC 'Feihong' UAV Debuts at Air Show for First Time" (隐身无人机、巡飞弹,中国航天 "飞鸿"无人机将首次亮相航展), Sohu, Sept. 24, 2021, https://www.sohu.com/a/491810671 260616.

#### **NOTES**

<sup>1</sup> Friedrich Lau, "A Large Number of Ukrainian Drones Destroyed! The Tor-M2 Air Defense System Provides a Protective Umbrella for the Russian Military" (摧毁乌克兰大量无人机! '道尔-M2' 防空系统,为俄军撑起保护伞), *Phoenix News*, July 21, 2022, <u>https://i.ifeng.com/c/8HpJERfN0wB</u>.

<sup>2</sup> Zhou Jiazheng and Mao Weiye, "The Construction of Counter UAS Forces by Many Countries Is on the Rise" (各国反 无人机力量建设方兴未艾), *PLA Daily*, July 28, 2022, <u>http://www.81.cn/yw/2022-07/28/content 10173927.htm</u>.

<sup>3</sup> "Russia Tests Anti-Drone Gun in Ukraine – Media," *RT*, July 6, 2022, <u>https://www.rt.com/russia/558475-russia-drone-gun-ukraine/</u>.

<sup>4</sup> Zeng Haiqing, "The Intelligent Era Calls for Training to Become "Intelligent" (智能化时代呼唤训练向"智"转型), PLA Daily, July 21, 2022, <u>http://www.81.cn/yw/2022-07/21/content 10172376.htm</u>.

<sup>5</sup> Zhang Zhen and Shang Dunmin, "Digital Twin Technology: 'Outsmarting' Future Battlefields" (数字孪生技术: "智胜" 未来战场), *PLA Daily*, July 29, 2022, <u>https://www.81.cn/yw/2022-07/29/content\_10174407.htm</u>.

<sup>6</sup> PRC State Council, "Inter-Ministerial System Established for Development of Digital Economy," July 25, 2022, <u>http://english.www.gov.cn/policies/latestreleases/202207/25/content\_WS62de5c69c6d02e533532e72e.html</u>.

<sup>7</sup> Office of the PRC State Council, "Letter to the Ministry of Digital Economy Development's Inter-Ministerial Joint Conference System" (数字经济发展部际联席会议制度的函), July 11, 2022, <u>http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/zhengceku/2022-07/25/content 5702717.htm</u>.

<sup>8</sup> Chen Yuzhou and Guo Xinghua, "'Intelligentization': Cracking Social Governance Problems 'Technical Code'" ("智能 化":破解基层社会治理难题的"技术密码"), *Guangming Daily* (光明日报), July 20, 2022, <u>http://dangjian.people.com.cn/n1/2022/0720/c117092-32480287.html</u>.

<sup>9</sup> Order of the President of the People's Republic of China, Data Security Law of the People's Republic of China, No. 84, Adopted at the 29th Meeting of the Standing Committee of the Thirteenth National People's Congress, June 10, 2021, <u>http://www.npc.gov.cn/englishnpc/c23934/202112/1abd8829788946ecab270e469b13c39c.shtml</u>.

<sup>10</sup> Grady McGregor, "China's Tech Crackdown Is Forcing the Venture Capitalist Behind Sequoia China's \$9 Billion Fund To Deploy a New Investment Strategy," *Fortune*, July 21, 2022, <u>https://fortune.com/2022/07/21/neil-shen-sequoia-</u> <u>china-investment-strategy-9-billion-fund-tech-crackdown/</u>.

<sup>11</sup> Tabby Kinder and Ryan McMorrow, "Neil Shen's Sequoia China Seeks 'Politically Correct' Investment Strategy," *Financial Times*, July 20, 2022, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/1d288c2f-215a-4661-aa1a-273671b945cd</u>.

<sup>12</sup> China Military Online, "National Defense Technology Team Wins! Two Major World Championships!" (国防科大参赛 队! 两项世界冠军!), July 21, 2022, <u>https://www.81.cn/jx/2022-07/21/content 10172492.htm</u>.

<sup>13</sup> Liu Xuanzun, "China's FH-95 Electronic Warfare Drone Passes Performance Test," *Global Times*, July 26, 2022, <u>https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202207/1271498.shtml</u>.

The *China Al & Autonomy Report* is produced by CNA's China and Indo-Pacific Security Affairs Division. The division's team of nearly 40 language-skilled regional specialists has provided sponsors and the public with the context to make informed, data-based assessments about this critical region since 1998.

For additional information, contact: CHINAAI@CNA.ORG.

Approved August 2022: Maryanne Kivlehan-Wise China Studies Program/China and Indo-Pacific Security Affairs Division

This work was performed under Federal Government Contract No. N00014-16-D-5003.

DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT A. Cleared for Public Release.

Public Release

8/11/2022

This document contains the best opinion of CNA at the time of issue. The views, opinions, and findings contained in this report should not be construed as representing the official position of the Department of the Navy.

LIMITED PRINT AND ELECTRONIC DISTRIBUTION RIGHTS: CNA intellectual property is provided for noncommercial use only. CNA makes no warranties of any kind, either expressed or implied, as to any matter including, but not limited to, warranty of fitness for purpose or merchantability, exclusivity, or results obtained from the use of the material. Unauthorized posting of this publication online is prohibited. Permission is given to duplicate this document for noncommercial use only, as long as it is unaltered and complete. Permission is required from CNA to reproduce, or reuse in another form, any of its research documents for commercial use. Contact CNA's Office of General Counsel at 703-824-2702 if you wish to make commercial use of any content in this document. The material in this report may be reproduced by or for the US government pursuant to the copyright license under the clause at DFARS 252.227-7013 (February 2014).

This report may contain hyperlinks to websites and servers maintained by third parties. CNA does not control, evaluate, endorse, or guarantee content found in those sites. We do not assume any responsibility or liability for the actions, products, services, and content of those sites or the parties that operate them.

CNA is a nonprofit research and analysis organization dedicated to the safety and security of the nation. It operates the Center for Naval Analyses—the only federally funded research and development center serving the Department of the Navy—as well as the Institute for Public Research. CNA is dedicated to developing actionable solutions to complex problems of national importance.

DNL-2022-U-031619-Final15

Subscribe/Unsubscribe at chinaai@cna.org